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PROPOSAL TO CHANGE THE ECF’S ACCOUNTING YEAR
· The ECF’s accounting year currently runs from 1 May to 30 April.

· At its 2011 Annual General Meeting, Council approved changes to the way the ECF is funded so that it is run largely on a membership model.  These changes will be implemented with effect from 1 September 2012.    Under the new framework, the membership year will be fixed (1 September – 31 August).
· The Board is presenting a paper at Finance Council (April 2012) setting out its intention to propose formally at the 2012 AGM that the ECF should apply for charitable status.  This would require that the ECF transfer some of its current responsibilities to a separate organisation, proposed to be called Chess England.

· At the last Council meeting, John Philpott asked if the Board would consider changing the accounting year so that it started from 1 September in future.  I fully support this request.  It makes sense to match the ECF’s year for budgeting purposes to its year for membership purposes.  This would allow the Board to better match annual expenditure to projected income.   However, it would be inappropriate to change the budget year without changing the accounting year.
· The purpose of this paper is to advise Council of the implications of changing the ECF's accounting year and to prompt discussion.  At this point we are not making a formal proposal.  However the Board recommends this decision and, unless there are serious objections, intends to make definitive proposals at the AGM in October 2012. 
· We envisage making this change for the financial year running from 1 April 2012 (i.e. we will propose an accounting year of 1 April 2012 to 31 August 2013).  When we make this proposal we will ask Council to approve a revised budget covering the last four months of the extended financial year.
Mechanics of the change: external
· Administratively, changing the accounting year is fairly simple.  The ECF would need to make an application to Companies House and notify HMRC of its intention to change the start of its accounting year to 1 September.  We have until 31 January 2013 to advise Companies House.  
· May to August is a four month period.  This means that in the year of the change, the ECF would need to prepare sixteen month accounts (e.g. 1 May 2012 to 31 Aug 2013)
.  To maintain transparency the budget presented to Council for the year of change would need to be for the same sixteen month period.
· This would not pose a major problem in and of itself as there is not much chess activity between May and August.  However, preparing sixteen month accounts would mean that the accounting and budget year would include two British Championships.  There may be other events happening during this period, where two years’ expenditure needs to be reflected in the budget.  
· It would make sense to start the new ECF charity on 1 September or for the Charity's first accounting period being for sixteen months.  Otherwise in addition to making an application to change the accounting year to Companies House and HMRC, we would also need to make one to the Charities Commission.  
· As the new company, Chess England Ltd, will not be a subsidiary of the ECF Charity there is no legal reason why the two bodies need to have the same accounting year end.  However, if they had different year ends, budgets would need to be approved at different times.  This would be administratively difficult and is not advised.
· We would aim to change the year end of the BCF and Chess Centre Ltd to 31 August so that all relevant bodies have the same year end.  The John Robinson Trust’s financial year already runs from 31 September to 31 August.

Implications of the change: internal
Bye-laws
· I appreciate that this change will require changing the Articles and Bye Laws of the ECF.   I have not attempted to detail these here. In presenting formal proposals, detailed amendments will be prepared in conjunction with appropriate experts to ensure that the changes are correctly made.
Council meetings, appointing directors and approving the budget
· Currently the ECF has two Council meetings: a Finance Council in April to approve the budget for the year commencing 1 May and a Full Council in October to approve the accounts and appoint Directors.  
· The budget of the ECF needs to be approved before the financial year commences, and in order to ensure that the budget is as realistic as possible approval should ideally be sought in the month before the start of the financial year.  In addition, membership fees should be agreed in advance of the financial year so that members have certainty over the next year’s fees.  This means that the best time to hold a Finance Council would be July.   The risks of this are that many people may be on holiday meaning that individuals with a large number of proxies hold a disproportionate influence over financial decision making.  This risk could be mitigated by holding Council concurrently with the British Championship, although this is a little late.  However, care would need to be taken to ensure that members did not have to choose between participating in the British or attending Council.
· It makes sense to hold Council meetings every six months.  This also gives the Board time to prepare audited accounts.  This means that the best time to hold Full Council would be February.  There are no specific risks or advantages of changing the date of full Council.
· If we kept the same schedule of Board Meetings, in the year of the change there would not be a Council meeting for ten months.  However, the Board would welcome views on using the opportunity of changing the year end to reconsider the frequency and functions of Council meetings.
Gareth Caller

Director of Finance

� 	The Companies Act 2006 does not specify a minimum accounting period, so it is technically possible to have a four month year.  However, this is not recommended.  This is because this account would need to be audited, which would mean that the ECF would incur additional expense.





